
By email: remoteemploymentservice@niaa.org.au 

23 April 2025 

To the NIAA Remote Employment Service team, 

Feedback on the draft Grant Opportunity Guidelines for the 

Remote Australia Employment Service 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the draft Grant Opportunity Guidelines (GOGs) for the 

new Remote Australia Employment Service (RAES). 

While cautiously welcoming some aspects of the new service, overall we have serious concerns that 

RAES is effectively a continuation of CDP, with little to suggest in the draft GOGS that the failures and 

risks of that program will not be repeated. 

Our key concerns are: 

1. The lack of any robust provider accountability and performance framework or mechanisms.

2. Insufficient support for Aboriginal community-control.

3. The continued need to rebalance remote employment program investment towards job creation.

1. Provider accountability

There are little to no meaningful mechanisms in the draft GOGs to hold providers accountable for their 

performance. The draft guidelines have: 

• No requirement for financial acquittals for a significant portion (up to 75 per cent) of funds

(including service fees, employment placement support, employment outcome fees, and

reassessment fees).1

• Minimal specificity regarding the frequency and content of reporting requirements, indicating that

they will depend on the funded activity and be contained in the grant agreement.2 

• No mandatory requirement for NIAA to conduct site visits or have discussions with community

members and service recipients.3

• No indication of a framework or baseline expectation for provider Key Performance Indicators

(KPls).4 

• Only cursory mention of the monitoring and evaluation of the program as a whole.5 

Given the findings of Australian National Audit Office (ANAO) and the direct experience of CLC on the 

ground, this is of serious concern. 

1 Section 10.6 How we pay the grant (p.29-30)
2 Section 12.2 How we monitor your grant activity: Reporting (p.33)
3 Section 12 How we monitor your grant activity (p.32)
4 Ibid. 
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policy area - which has, for more than a decade, been defined by discrimination, significant 

expenditure, an unacceptable tolerance for poor outcomes, and a lack of courage to reform in the 

best interests of Aboriginal people. 

Recommendation 13: That NIAA publish and maintain visibility of the implementation status of the 

recommendations of the 2024 ANAO report on Remote Employment Programs, as well as previous 

COP-related inquiries and audits. 

We acknowledge the work of your department in recent years to change this. Despite our concerns, 

we remain committed to working in partnership with you. If we have misunderstood any aspects of 

the draft GOGs, we would welcome clarification. Thank you for considering this feedback. We would 

be happy to meet to discuss these concerns in person. 

Yours sincerely, 

Josie Douglas 

ACTING CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER 
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